Billy Dean Hughes Biography

Pre-WSC Years

Billy Dean Hughes was born William Dean Hughes on March 2, 1920 to Bland and Gladys Hughes in American Falls, Idaho. Hughes was his parents' first child; his brother, Harold, was born two years later. The town of American Falls was first settled by Euro-American trappers at the beginning of the nineteenth century on the West bank of the Snake River. According to the history of the town provided by the Power County Historical Society, a party of American Fur Company trappers were floating down the Snake River in 1811 when they ran into turbulent waters at what is now American Falls, sending them careening over and into the water. They escaped injury, but most of their supplies and trading items were either lost or damaged. Others who passed by "The Falls" included the Whitman-Spalding missionary party in August 1836, and John C. Fremont in 1854.

The original town of American Falls today resides partially submerged under a reservoir. In 1925, the Bureau of Reclamation began work on the American Falls Dam, requiring the town itself, including nearly 350 residents and their homes, along with over 60 businesses, churches, and schools, to move across the river to prepare for increased water levels.³ The Oneida Milling and Elevator Company's grain elevator remained behind, and today its 40-foot-deep foundation and 106-foot reinforced concrete walls still stand, its top rising above the water.⁴

Bland Hughes moved his family to Spokane in 1930, where he built the Broadway

Tavern. He was also associated with the Brown Derby, the Capitol in Hillyard, and the Purple

¹ "Billy Dean Hughes in the U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947,"

² "Power County Historical Society," *Power County, Idaho*, co.power.id.us, http://www.co.power.id.us/historical-society-and-museum/power-county-historical-society/ (Accessed July 21, 2020).

³ "Most People Have No Idea There's An Underwater Ghost Town Hiding in Idaho," *onlyinyourstate.com*, https://www.onlyinyourstate.com/idaho/id-underwater-ghost-town/ (Accessed July 21, 2020).

⁴ "History," *cityofamericanfalls.com*, https://www.cityofamericanfalls.com/history/ (Accessed July 21, 2020).

Sage. He also owned and trained horses.⁵ Billy Hughes first attended Rogers High School in Spokane before transferring to North Central, where he left a mark in several extracurricular activities. He participated in the Traffic and Grounds Squads, ensuring students got to school safely.⁶ He achieved the rank of Traffic Squad Lieutenant. He also served on the Boys' Federation Executive Council, and during his senior year was elected vice-president of the organization during the spring election. The Boys' Federation promoted extra-curricular activities among the boys of the school, such as community service projects, personal service, school service, and vocational department functions.⁷ Hughes served as junior class secretary, and Senior A Class Secretary.

Hughes belonged to the North Central Hi-Y, which was the high school's YMCA organization. He also participated in athletics, playing both baseball and football. He was a pitcher for Rogers High School his freshman year. After transferring to North Central, he played football in his sophomore and junior years. He played outfielder for the North Central baseball team under Coach Archie Buckley, another Fallen Cougar. During his junior year, Hughes carried a .400 batting average to help North Central score pivotal victories against Gonzaga and West Valley.⁸ At the beginning of his senior year baseball season, Coach Buckley was quoted in the *Spokane Chronicle* as being "dubious" about whether Hughes and a few of his teammates

⁵ "Obituaries: Bland Hughes," *The Spokesman-Review*, November 5, 1988.

⁶ "Billy Hughes in the U.S., School Yearbooks, 1900-1999," *ancestry.com*, https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?indiv=1&dbid=1265&h=446502253&tid=&pid=&queryId=08681b19f4fb0d9b85ccfd6f566a125c&useP UB=true& phsrc=ixh1428& phstart=successSource (Accessed July 21, 2020).

⁷ "Boys' Federation," *SPL Yearbooks North Central 1938 June, The Tamarack* by Spokane Public Library, archive.org, https://archive.org/details/SPLYearbooksNorthCentral1938June/page/n87/mode/2up?q=bill+hughes (Accessed July 21, 2020).

⁸ SPL Yearbooks North Central 1937 June, the Tamarack by Spokane Public Library, archive.org, https://archive.org/details/SPLYearbooksNorthCentral1937June/page/n97/mode/2up?q=billy+hughes (Accessed July 21, 2020).

could "make the grade." However, Hughes received his letter in June 1938. He graduated from North Central in June 1938, with a major in mathematics. 10

WSC Years

Hughes attended Washington State College (WSC) from 1938 through 1941 as a Speech major. ¹¹ During his freshman year he was nominated to his class's executive committee, a part of student government. ¹² He continued to participate in student government throughout his time at WSC, and was nominated for junior class treasurer. He joined Phi Delta Theta, a fraternity founded in 1848 at Miami University and based on the three pillars of the cultivation of friendship among its members; the acquirement of a high degree of mental culture; and the personal attainment of a high standard of morality. ¹³ Senator John McCain and astronaut Neil Armstrong were both Phi Delts. Hughes tried his hand at theater during his college years, starring in Clifford Goldsmith's play, "What a Life," in January 1941. ¹⁴

Hughes registered for the draft on July 1, 1941, at which time he noted he was working as a temporary employee at Western Pine Manufacturing, a lumber company, in Spokane. ¹⁵ He

⁹ "Real Battle for Team Sports," Spokane Chronicle, April 12, 1938.

¹⁰ SPL Yearbooks North Central 1938 June, The Tamarack by Spokane Public Library, archive.org, https://archive.org/details/SPLYearbooksNorthCentral1938June/page/n87/mode/2up?q=bill+hughes (Accessed July 21, 2020).

¹¹ C. James Quann, *WSU Military Veterans: Heroes and Legends*, Spokane, Washington: Tornado Creek Publications, 2005), 183.

^{12 &}quot;Forty-Three Are Nominated for Offices At Freshmen and Senior Class Meetings," Washington State Evergreen, February 15, 1939, in WSU 1, WSU Publications: Evergreens http://libraries.wsu.edu/masc/finders/wsupubslist.htm at Washington State University Libraries' Manuscripts, Archives, and Special Collections (MASC) http://libraries.wsu.edu/masc.

^{13 &}quot;Phi Delta Theta," phideltatheta.org, https://www.phideltatheta.org/about/ (Accessed July 21, 2020).

¹⁴ "State College Players Prepare for Campus Show," *The Spokesman-Review*, January 16, 1941.

¹⁵ "Billy Dean Hughes in the U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947," *ancestry.com*, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-

bin/sse.dll?indiv=1&dbid=2238&h=36940255&tid=&pid=&queryId=08681b19f4fb0d9b85ccfd6f566a125c&usePUB=true&_phsrc=ixh1434&_phstart=successSource (Accessed July 22, 2020).

married 17-year old Ann Alethea Hughes prior to joining the United States Army Air Corps in December 1941. Their son, Thomas Bland Hughes, was born on May 24, 1942. ¹⁶

Military Service and Death

Hughes joined the United States Army Air Corps as an Aviation Cadet on December 19, 1941.¹⁷ He was part of the first class of aviation cadets to enter the air corps replacement training center at Kelly Field, Texas following the United States' entrance into World War II. ¹⁸ Kelly Field, located in San Antonio, Texas, was the home of the Advanced Flying School during World War II, graduating almost 7,000 men between 1939 and 1943. ¹⁹ Following his graduation from the Advanced Flying School, Hughes went to Midland Army Air Field, the home of the United States Army Air Forces bombardier-training base. The first group of cadets arrived for training on February 6, 1942, and by the end of the war the base graduated 6,627 bombardier officers. ²⁰ A newspaper photo from August 1, 1942 reveals Cadet Bill D. Hughes holding two puppies with the "bombsight eye, dark imprint of bombardiers," mirroring the look of Bombsight Bessie, Midland army flying field mascot. ²¹

Hughes received his commission as a Second Lieutenant while at Midland, graduating as a bombardier. He was assigned to the 307th Bomber Group, Heavy, 424th Bomber Squadron.²² The 307th was activated in 1942 by the Army Air Corps Combat Command following the attack

¹⁶ "Official Records," *The Spokesman-Review*, June 9, 1942.

¹⁷ "Bill D Hughes in the U.S., World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946," *ancestry.com*, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-

bin/sse.dll?indiv=1&dbid=8939&h=6160965&tid=&pid=&queryId=b0c9c3d9a8abbed7789f5c7fde2b1850&usePUB=true&_phsrc=ixh1445&_phstart=successSource (Accessed July 22, 2020).

^{18 &}quot;Replace Air Corps Ranks," *The Spokesman-Review*, January 7, 1942.

¹⁹ "WWII Era At Kelly Field," *Kelly Field Heritage*, kellyheritage.org, http://www.kellyheritage.org/wwiiera.asp (Accessed July 22, 2020).

²⁰ James L. Colwell, "Midland Army Airfield," *Texas State Historical Association*, tshaonline.org, https://tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/qbm02 (Accessed July 22, 2020).

²¹ "Spokane General Named to U.S. Army Air Force Staff in Europe," *The Spokesman-Review,* August 1, 1942

²² "Bill D Hughes," *HonorStates.org*, https://www.honorstates.org/index.php?id=122320 (Accessed July 22, 2020).

on Pearl Harbor. Beginning on April 15, 1942, they began operations as a B-17 Flying Fortress bomber unit at Geiger Field, Spokane, Washington. Its primary mission was to guard the northwestern United States and Alaskan coasts against an armed invasion, which helped prepare them for the unit's later role in the Pacific Theater of World War II.²³ The 307th's B-17s were replaced with B-24 "Liberators," and the unit transferred to Sioux City, Iowa for a brief training period before heading to Hamilton Field, California, then Oahu to begin search and patrol missions over the surrounding Pacific.

The 307th's first combat experience occurred beginning December 27, 1942 when twenty-seven of the group's aircraft were deployed to Midway Island. From there, B-24s staged their first attack on an enemy fortress at Wake Island, 1260 miles away. The 307th was able to blast 90 percent of the Wake stronghold, and all aircraft returned safely from what was considered "the longest mass raid of that time." This, and other long-range missions, gave the 307th Bombardment Group their nickname, the "Long Rangers."

The 424th Bomber Squadron of the 307th to which Hughes was assigned trained at Sioux City, Ephrata Army Air Base in Washington, and Geiger Field. Following Hughes' graduation from Midland in August 1942, he likely arrived at Dillingham Airfield in Hawaii on November 2, 1942. His squadron took part in the Wake Island operations from Henderson Field, Midway Atoll, from December 22, 1942 to December 24, 1942. The next operated from Funafuti Airfield, Nanumea, Gilbert Islands from January 20, 1943 to roughly February 1, 1943, then Luganville Airfield, Espiritu Santo, New Hebrides from February 6, 1943 to about March 18, 1943.²⁵

²³ "13th Air Force, 307th Bombardment Group (Heavy) – History," *307th Bombardment Group, The Long Rangers*, 307bg.net, https://www.307bg.net/history.asp (Accessed July 22, 2020).

²⁴ Ibid

²⁵ *Ibid*.

During their time at Luganville, many of the 307th began moving to Guadalcanal in February 1943.

From their new location, the largest of the Solomon Islands, the 307th attacked fortified Japanese airfields and shipping installations throughout the Southwest Pacific. They were assigned to the 13th Air Force, and the group would serve in combat missions for the rest of the war. The group's time on Guadalcanal began with "two costly strikes" on the Russell Islands in advance of an Allied invasion on February 21.²⁶ Fifteen aircraft took part in the two unescorted, daylight raids, with five lost. The group then moved to night operations, including an attack on airfields on Bougainville on March 20 to 21. The objective of the Solomon Islands campaign was to cut off Japan's major forward air and naval base at Rabaul, on the island of New Britain.

Rabaul was the centerpiece of Japanese air power in the South Pacific. Bougainville was a key component of this, although in the first part of 1943 air attacks were all that Allied troops could do.²⁷

The only accountings of Hughes' death are surviving newspaper articles revealing he died somewhere in the South Pacific in a plane accident on April 29, 1943. Two weeks later seven B-24s would attempt to bomb Wake Island from Midway, and it is highly likely that Hughes's accident occurred while preparing for that mission. He was 23 years old at the time of his death.²⁸

²⁶ "307th Bombardment Group – History," *historyofwar.org*,

http://www.historyofwar.org/air/units/USAAF/307th Bombardment Group.html (Accessed July 22, 2020).

²⁷ "The Battle of Bougainville," *Marine Corps University*, usmcu.edu,

https://www.usmcu.edu/Research/Marine-Corps-History-Division/Brief-Histories/Marines-in-World-War-II/The-Battle-of-Bougainville/ (Accessed July 22, 2020).

²⁸ "Son Receives Dad's Decoration," Spokane Chronicle, May 13, 1943.

Postwar Legacy

On May 13, 1943 the *Spokane Chronicle* ran a small article announcing Hughes' death, and noting that he had sent his son the Air Medal he'd received for gallantry.²⁹ Young Thomas Hughes and his 18-year old mother, Alethea, won the *Chronicle's* Father's Day letter contest the following month. The letter, titled, "My Dad Is Doing a Job for Uncle Sam," won Thomas a \$25 War Bond.³⁰ Through his mother, he wrote, "I am very proud to know that he is a war hero who died in the service of his country. I know wherever he may be – he is still pulling with all the boys in the armed forces."³¹

Hughes was posthumously awarded the oak leaf cluster in lieu of an additional air medal the following year for "meritorious achievement while participating as bombardier from February 15 to March, 1943, in sustained combat operational missions." Hughes is memorialized at the Tablets of the Missing, Manila American Cemetery in The Philippines as well as on the WSU Veterans Memorial.

His wife, Ann Alethea, remarried in November 1945, and his son grew up using the name Thomas Hughes Parsons, the last name of his stepfather. He died on June 12, 2001.³³

²⁹ Ibid

³⁰ "Chronicle Father's Day Contest Won by Son of Hero," Spokane Chronicle, June 19, 1943.

³¹ "Roundup of Live News of Week for Civilians and Service Men," Spokane Chronicle, July 1, 1943.

³² "Service Honors To Spokane Men," *The Spokesman-Review*, May 16, 1944.

³³ "Tom Hughes Parsons in the U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007," *ancestry.com*, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-

bin/sse.dll?indiv=1&dbid=60901&h=29820046&tid=&pid=&queryId=19107044e265aabfbc1203adf960c097&usePUB=true&_phsrc=ixh1477&_phstart=successSource (Accessed July 22, 2020).